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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: ... (gavel) ... Good morning, everyone. This is the meeting the Public
Works and Facilities Committee, and will it come to order. This is November 14,2007 and we
are starting at 9:06 a.m.
to
Members.

a
Committee,
Pontanilla--

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Morning.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: --and Co-Chairs Victorino and Medeiros. I am Councilmember Medeiros.
I'11 be the Co-Chair presiding over the first half of the meeting this morning; and the second
half will be presided over by Co-Chair Victorino. At this time, I'd like to introduce those that
are present here. Right now, :from the Corporation Counsel, we have David Galazin.
MR. GALAZIN: Good morning.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Morning, David. And :from the Department of Public Works, we have
Director Milton Arakawa. Good morning, Milton.

incomplete, and an additional three minutes
first agenda item we have this morning is

-2-

.......,........ WORKS

November

2007

PWF-S7

A

approve
Kokomo
TMK: (2) 2-7-02:004. Members,
like to draw your attention at this time, to correspondence
dated November 13,2007 in your binders that transmits a revised proposed resolution
incorporating a
technical revision.
At this time, the Chair will accept public testimony on this item and any other items remaining
on the agenda should the testifier not be able to stay until their item is discussed. Okay. Signed
up this morning, we ... do. Secretary, do we have anybody signed up for the first agenda
Item 57?
MS. MARTINS: No.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. We have no, no one signed
objections, I'd like to close public testimony on PWF-57.
COUNCIL

lV.U.-"Jlv ....lJJw.n.u

PWF-57.

at

without

NO

MS. WISSMAR:
is narrow and cars and

It
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Street, does not have sidewalks. Wells Street does not have sidewalks on both of
sides of
the street. Walking toward lao is difficult. It's a narrow road, no sidewalks, lots of traffic.
Walking towards
lots of
traffic. We are

Wissmar?
MS. WISSMAR:
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you for your testimony this morning. Members, any questions for
the testifier? Seeing none, thank you for your testimony.
MS. WISSMAR: Thank you.

• • . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Secretary, the next testifier would like to testify at this time on PWF-26?
MS. MARTINS: When

get to

to provide a connection to a
proposed across Kokomo Road.
the
IS
Giggle
area. And
extra
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needed in order to provide vehicular safety clearances for the utility lines which win be crossing
Kokomo Road. A resolution, entitled "AUTHORIZING MAUl ELECTRIC COMPANY,
ONE
ON KOKOMO ROAD,
Co-Chair HV'."'.....

~"'.,,'CVH.

Any questions

to give
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Recommendation?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Members. The Chair will entertain a motion to recommend
adoption of the revised proposed resolution and the filing of the communication.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Second.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Uh, uh, wait. Wait. Wait.
COUNCILMEMBER

So moved.

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay_
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, and PontaniUa;
and Co-Chairs Medeiros and Victorino.

NOES:

ABSENT:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPTION OF REVISED RESOLUTION AND FILING OF
COMMUNICATION.

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. We'll mark it at five "ayes" for the motion to be carried. At this
time, we're gonna move to agenda item PWF-26.

PWF-26

AMENDING CHAPTER 18.20, MAUl COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO
SUBDIVISION IMPROVEMENTS (C.C. No. 07-95)

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: The Committee is in receipt of County Communication No. 07-95, from the
Director of Public Works and Environmental Management, transmitting a proposed
18.20,

less.
I've
over 35 years
that this
is
extensively by families.
land for their, for
families. Now, it isn't to say
perhaps abused
some
instances
a very
to
succession to
to their children, to
U<AJLA"''-,"
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subsequent generations. I would point out that there is, what, what is known Public Works as
a subdivision agreement, three lots or less. I've helped clients sign, you know,
these
many
an obligation
the
to participate
it
1"."''''"'''
V '-"LA

One other sort
is the, you
familiar
regarding roads, roads
the State own it? Does the County own it? County doesn't want to touch it; State says
not
theirs. Then you get DLNR involved and I can assure you it's a can of worms. Some of you
may have had personal experience with this. I've had a lot of personal experience with it and
it's very challenging, trying to get agencies to take responsibility for what are, are appearing to
be government roads. I wonder how this particular provision would impact landowners in that
regard. So I would, and I guess the last thing I would say is I don't, and I apologize. I have not
been in the loop on the development of this proposal but I don't understand the logic of it. And
I would just urge the Council Members to, to be certain that there's logic that benefits the
public and isn't just something that, you know, is an administrative preference. And again, I
could be wrong. I don't know what the reason for the legislation is
opposed to
So thank you very much.

no one
testimony on PWF-26.
'-'"","'AU",,

" " P ! J H J ....""'uu.F,
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Members. At this
Works to
an
matter.

to ask

Director

Presently, the existing Code does not require improvements
the consolidation of lots, for a designation of an access easement, for a subdivision creating only
road widening lots, and for a consolidation of three developable lots or less, which is
re-subdivided without creating additional developable lots. The Code allows improvements to
existing streets to be deferred for a subdivision of three lots or less provided the subdivider
agrees to pay a pro-rata share of the cost of road improvements upon the existing street, pursuant
to the terms of the ordinance authorizing the improvements by the County, or to a formula
determined by the County, taking into account reasonable factors such as the actual cost of road
improvements and the number of feet of roadway abutting the subdivided property.
One part of the proposed changed is to delete the language which would not require
improvements for an access easement. The reason is an access easement does not require
subdivision approval and I would note that this language only concerns access easements which
do not involve County-owned land. Otherwise, it would come before the CounciL It should be
of
emphasized
deferral pertains
to
proposed improvements along
portions
streets adjacent to
So now
deferral,

raised, the onus
-8-
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actually do the work. In this amendment, we are simply proposing that the work be done by the
subdivider as a part of the subdivision approval. The proposal is to require a minimum of 100
lineal
feet multiplied by the number of lots
the subdivision.
whether you
u r ..."' .... fee or choose to
subdivider upgrade
access roadway,
Code
that
opinion--the
access streets are so inadequate to
safety, or general
the
conforming width of roadway along
length
the existing street providing access to
the subdivision or
Director shall deny the subdivision. Again let's use a hypothetical
example.
say
there is a
on a road
IS
which provides access to that subdivision. Under the existing Code, the subdivider may deposit
one. I mean seven minus one equals
a sum of $3,000 as an in-lieu requirement.
six times $500. Under the proposed amendment, the subdivider may provide 700 lineal [sic] feet
of improvements, which would bring an IS-foot-wide pavement up to 20 feet. So the subdivider
would be providing 2 feet by 700 feet of new pavement along the road that provides access to the
subdivision.
During the last Committee discussion, there were some questions as to whether this proposed bill
would affect the production of affordable housing and family subdivisions. And as it pertains to
affordable housing, it should be noted that this bill only would eliminate the deferral of frontage
improvements for subdivisions of three lots or less. Most single-family subdivisions will involve
subdivisions of more than three lots for which frontage improvements are already required.
Multi-family affordable housing projects of more than four units--whether it's apartments, town
houses or whatnot--also are subject to frontage improvements. However, the Council does have
options such as approval through the Chapter 20IH process. This allows the opportunity for
waivers from certain County requirements and a waiver from providing frontage improvements
may be granted by the Council through
201 H process.
waivers may be granted on
on ..... "',u.v..'" H." ...."'..U"'"
u ' v..

Director, good
And,
ago regarding the same ordinance.
terms the

and, you know, we
So what, what I
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know, provide this particular ordinance was the fact that the County absorbed
cost of trying
to meet standards in terms of improvements et cetera when small family subdivisions occur.
And was that
only
needed to be addressed that we are now
at, you

MR. ARAKAWA: Councilmember Mateo, the,
there is a deferral option
we
to
problem with the deferral option in our mind is that it's basically for the road widening
and
the, the
the frontage improvements. And if we have to collect at some future point in
point in time in which it makes sense to collect is when you actually do the ultimate
improvements for the road itself. And we frankly have not collected on those in the past. So
our thought at least in this, at this point in time is we should probably just require it upfront if
that is the case and just have the subdivider put in the frontage improvements with his
subdivision.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Then, Mr. Arakawa, your reference to affordable housing and
small family subdivisions. You're, you're telling us that virtually there is, it does not corne
with, with an impact to affordable housing or small family subdivisions. And the letter that we
read from, from you--with a comment from the Subdivision Engineering Standards Committee,
which are the professionals in their field--they make it clear to us that one of their concerns was
contrary to what you just told us. That there, there may be additional hardships to small family
subdivisions and make housing less affordable. So,
I'm, you know, listening to you and
reading something done by the, you know,
professional body and, you
I
~
~
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COUNCILMEMBER

Okay. Thank you,

Arakawa.

we

COUNCILMEMBER
And part of
documentation
sold to an outsider soon after the subdivision is completed?

be that

MR. ARAKAWA: No. I believe that these are, the intent of the family subdivision is basically to
convey, excuse me, to convey property interest to other members of the family. And they
would sign an agreement that any County requirements--whether it's waterline improvements,
frontage improvements--would be done upon the building permit application. But once the
property is conveyed, the family members may decide to sell. But whoever it's sold to would
still be bound by the agreement that the County's requirements would kick in at building
permit.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.

Chair.
any

requirement.
subdivision which we believe is
to
- 11 -
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minimum pavement width per lot. So basically you have a ten lot subdivision you'd have to
improve 1,000 lineal [sic] feet. And it's, it's graded or pro rata for the, the size of your
subdivision,
the,
Director
maybe

you have before you is an <ltt,~tn,,,t
what we feel is at least a

up to
subdivision? So
more fair trying to at least have
of the impacts that they're causing.

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And, and I, I, I tend to agree with what you're trying to come to. But
again, not every director will be you and in future leaving the discretion to the director
sometimes concerns me. Also if what you just said is true and something was two miles up and
the director said this road is unsafe, you need to make those necessary improvements. Then
that person would be burdened with all those improvements and those who come thereafter
enjoy those improvements. Because we've had this same situation with the Water Department
where the Department requires you to put a line in to your property but then as others build
along that line they can tap in with not, with no other additional cost to them. So again I'm
always, I'm always concerned when we throw the onus on somebody who go, for lack of a
better term, the first one in. And now they're responsible for everything and those who come
thereafter and may now be willing to come thereafter because they say, "Oh yeah Milton's
come
"
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Director, you mentioned as an example, ag lots.
And let's say we have like say four lots fronting a road, the road improvements from, road
18 feet to 20 feet. So
looking at two
of
width,
become
I

two
MR ARAKAWA: But the other side of
coin is let's say it's an urban standard road where the road,
the pavement width is 28 feet for instance, required and the existing road is 20. Then what we
would require is the subdivider on one side of the street to, to, to put in four feet. Basically half
of the pavement width.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. So you're going to have like say jogs in the roadway as
these subdivision, subdivisions come up on a particular road. When do we decide, or how do
you decide if curb and gutters are required?
MR ARAKAWA: Well curbs and gutters and sidewalks are not required in the rural and agricultural
district by Code. But they are required in the urban district. Right now the Code requires
sidewalks on one side I believe in residential districts. And I believe you have a bill before
you, the bill was just passed out I believe to require sidewalks on two sides. And in
commercial, commerciaVindustrial districts sidewalks are currently
on two sides. So
we

MRARAKAWA: Yes. It would.
you
roads. We do have subdivisions that have, or use
13

before you
roads
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do to have a subdivision is to demonstrate that you have access. If the width and,
pavement
width and the right-of-way width for the, the private road do not meet the standards,
subdivision standards we basically
this
this
it's called a subdivision
aemlanaby

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We
can
comments
less I guess
on
pro rata
flip side
subdivisions that we get to review which is
the hundreds of units. But on
though, Mr. Chairman, it shouldn't be the general fund burden to take care of improvements for
a specific subdivision that makes the impact. And that is what has happened in the past by
whatever reasons that, and again take a look at when this deferral option was enacted by
Council. It was a different time, under different situations to address different degrees of need
in housing and what was happening for most cases Upcountry. But we know this deferral is
used Countywide, particularly in West Maui where part of the issue that has arisen there is that
we haven't collected the deferral fees for road improvements. Even if we have agreements. So
again, should the general fund bear that burden then to pay for someone else's specific benefit?
I would say that we need to look at the big picture, Mr. Chairman, but I for one at this point in
time have no problem supporting the Department's proposal. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Council Chair Hokarna. And, yes, you bring up very important
points about the general fund having to accept the burden of funding these improvements. And,
and that is
noted and hopefully we can in the
somehow address that so
take the
general
it
it .;>uv"",,,,

corne
private road where we would require a dedication upon demand.
roads like in the
And they may
owner
no m<:um[enan(~e
- 14-
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again it's, it's same thing
us,
dedication upon demand document as

2007

a subdivision along

roads we would require a

we maLintain

We don't?
No.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR ARAKAWA: Because it's, it's, it's owned by the State and they have no maintenance
those
responsibilities so basically there's no obligation on the part of the County to
roads.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Thank you, Member Pontanilla, for those questions.
anymore further questions? Co-Chair Victorino?

Other Members

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. And, Director, my questions as far as earlier basically were County
roads because the same thing with, with the waterlines, it's all County. But the other question I
have, again going back to the
concern because
areas, our streets do

- 15-
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rural areas where our roadways continue on but they're dirt roads or old government roads that
have been mentioned. You know, and all of a sudden who controls what and how much has to
does that make it affordable for, to
or our families
working
people. So again
something else.

me
I
have before you is really an attempt to try to exact what we believe are
improvements from
the subdivider.
being said I just want to mention, the, you know, the other side of the coin
which we also need to deal with as a County is, you know, once the subdivisions are
the lots
are sold to subsequent owners, we often have, we meaning the County often have subsequent
requests for things like upgrading the road, putting in speed humps. Some people even want
sidewalks. So there's additional requests that come in after the fact. And so what we're trying
to do here is basically trying to ensure that when the subdivision is approved, the subdivider at
least puts in their fair share of improvements when the subdivision is done.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, and I can appreciate that, Director Arakawa. And, again your letter
says one thing and you're saying something else. And, and I shouldn't, maybe it's an unfair
comparison but, you know, you did write that to us. But more importantly, Peter or Paul,
somebody pays. And so, you know, when you, in retrospect whether the developer or the, the
subdivision developer doesn't really pay it's the people that buy there. So I guess, you know,
you either have Peter pay
have
pay
it's same
know,
my mind so.
you're saying
accept
again, please
wrote to us

a
to re(~Ol1nrnlend
of the communication.

""",i-Arl..,,,"
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.

COUNCIL MEMBERS
opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla; and
Co-Chairs Medeiros and Victorino.

NOES:

Councilmember Mateo.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

start

3.m. .

VICTORINO: ... (gavel) . .. The meetlIlg
Works
Committee
like to thank Co-Chair Medeiros for an
reconvene. I'm Co-Chair Victorino and
be concerning PWF-56.
excellent first
meeting.
section today
- 17 -
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PWF-56

introduce who's here from the
We

At this time, the Committee is in receipt of County Communication No. 07-302, from the
Director of Parks and Recreation, transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 6.04.040, COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO
ANIMAL REGULATIONS, AMENDING CHARTER, AMENDING CHAPTER 13.04,
MAUl COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE RECREATIONAL AREA REGULATION".
The primary purpose of this bill is: (l) to establish a designated dog park or parks and;
(2) establish acceptable leash lengths outside of the designated dog parks; and (3) require dog
owners to have disposal of their dog waste. Now I, I know what that meant. Public testimony.
Thank you. I got, got excited when I saw that part. I have right now on PWF-56 I have one,
two, I have three individuals that would like to testify. So at this time I'll remind them of the
rules, you will be allowed three minutes to testify and the yellow light win come on with 30
seconds to conclude.
you need, an additional
will be allowed to conclude. If you
testimony that after everyone has spoken we
allow
an additional
So at
no
I
start
on

am

comment on
Control,
who's
more
would like to speak to the, one of the purposes
Co-Chair Victorino mentioned
basically paving the way for some dog parks the community.
Maui AAUJU"U~'"
number one public can, complaint you
about loose dogs, always
-18-
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I've been
and
is.
fact
seeing those complaints increase about
20 percent fiscal year '07 versus fiscal year '06. Not surprising a growing community. I
what
our

a
dogs
proper
and keeping our
problem
and providing access
a safe and legal environment. So
for pet owners of which I am one
the good news is this is not something that we have to invent,
are many, many
communities across our Nation that have successful dog parks, they've been doing it for years
and they've made the mistakes and they've made the corrections and we can just learn from all
those models. So I'm very encouraged and, and the Maui Humane Society absolutely supports
the Parks Department's effort to get these started. We hear from the community members quite
frequently as to their desire to have these parks as well. And so we hope that the, the Council
win also support these long overdue efforts to address the needs of the canine members of
Maui's families.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Jocelyn. At this time
open the floor for questions
of our Members to Jocelyn. Seeing none. Thank you very much.
MS.

you.

have a legal definition of "H1nrl,,? n~str'amlr
needs to
and that needs to
So I don't, I

-19-

any

....... "'...... "'" AND
Council of the ....UUUIL'II'

November 14,2007

Counsel in getting this language solidified and in a comprehensive manner
it where it belongs
the Code.

are co]rltame:a
',1'>
Control would
no
passes. And while I

and

put

Ui'1T ....

o",l-h", ... +",

":>UV'UJl'-"

the enforcement agency or, or enforcement officers
section or
it
Control code. And I get
of very in depth with legislation because
obviously I've been looking at it, writing it, enforcing it for 20 years. So I don't want to bore
everyone with all those little details but I would ask that I have the opportunity to work with
Corp. Counsel and Parks Department in getting something real solid and good here so we can
move forward. Thank you.
;u,LU,U",A.A

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Anderson. I think that's an excellent idea. Who better to
know about the situation than someone like yourself who's had 20 years of experience,
especially the Animal Control Division. Thank you. Questions for the testifier? Co-Chair
Medeiros?
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Ms. Anderson, thank you for your testimony, for
being here this morning.
MS. ANDERSON:

UIbIII-R'IJ
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looking at it, we have a lot of infonnation and so does the Parks Department on existing dog
parks. So there are specific rules, okay, that apply_ So that's part one.
is,
is not, not
a dog
example even
an off-leash dog park,
have a dog attack that
situation's going to be applied to the dangerous dog laws
already exist
County. So
there is a
provision that can occur a dog attacks another dog off
owner's
dangerous dog laws
property. So a dog park would not negate the enforcement of
were to be
case.
going back to
not
have to have
sound rules that are actively enforced within the dog park. And most people
that utilize dog parks do a very good job at policing themselves because they do understand that
it is a benefit to them and to their community to have them and they could be prohibited at any
time if they do not closely police themselves. They also have in the mainland volunteer
organizations, volunteers that actually police their parks because it is a community benefit to
have them, they don't want to lose them.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for that answer. But that brings my next question which
you kind of answered. Is I think having the rules is important but the problem always occurs is
who enforces that. And then, you know, rules are great but if there's no enforcement they're
not too effective. And you said that, you know, dog, well dog owners kind of police themselves
on that. Now the current dog laws that exist, if there's something in a dog park that something
occurs, another animal gets attacked by another dog or a human gets attacked. Does that fall
under the jurisdiction of both Animal Control and the Police Department as far investigation
and reporting?
MS. ANDERSON:
6

parks.
I, I, I may say? I
it's not a big surprise to--we know
there are
MS. ANDERSON: Yes,
unofficial dog parks already in existence, Kenolio, Keonekai. People are making their own dog
parks and policing it
because
essence one person complains
- 21 -
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they're aU breaking the law out there. Okay. And we have had that situation occur where
something has occurred where someone is not, maybe someone's not picking up the waste for
example. A
made,
then the law
to apply to
that utilize
So I
I

I do
as
as we
can legally go,
now unless it's your own fenced property
is no place for you to go
can allow
dog to be
as
we
we have leash law violations
are quite high and those
because you do have folks that just
don't leash
dog or
go at night because
they don't want to put a leash on them and walk them. So these things are going to continue to
happen but really have to have these avenues for responsible dog owners to be able adequately
exercise their animals. It makes it a better community, it makes it better for the pet, it makes it
better for the neighbor who doesn't have a dog that's running around next door because there's
no place to take it. And unfortunately we don't have the luxury of a lot of land, most of us
don't own a lot of land here so we, you know, we're relegated to a very small piece of property
for our pet.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: And my final question, Mr. Chair, if you'll allow me. Is the, what has been
the experience on the mainland or places that do have dog parks when you have a mixed use?
You have a section of the park fenced off for the dogs but you also have people using the other
sections of the park, adults and children. What has been the experience with mixed use like
that?

VICTORINO:
COUNCILMEMBER

November

2007

MS. ANDERSON: Good morning.

MS.

Wen not

we are, on an
population and
discussed
you
we were
somewhere in Kansas for example. So we have to take that
consideration and be realistic
but again when we get further this process should and I'm,
feeling confident we win, we
need to look at those type of issues so we're giving the community what they need but also,
you know, being realistic at the same time with what we have available to us.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And with the size of the park I guess, you
determine the number of dogs that can actively-MS. ANDERSON: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --participate

park?

MS. ANDERSON: Yeah.

an issue than even aggression because aggression is
as
waste. 'Cause when I walk parks and
coached
kids
being
playing
the
park
an
a
suaaen
for many years,
IS
Oh, dog poop
you gotta go clean it up
go ewww, and
you see the
it's as big a

- 23-
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because the kids will slide on
So I agree with you, we need an area where animals will be
allowed to be animals, run and the leash laws have to be adequate. But more importantly I
evolved, our
has changed
I grew
dogs
area so
so things
I agree,

you
MS. ANDERSON: Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
MS. ANDERSON: Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Moving on, I have, next testifier Tiffany Iida. And Tiffany is also
with the Humane Society. She doesn't look like the Animal Control Division. Okay.
MS. IIDA: Good morning, Council Chair Victorino. I need to make a correction.
really not with
the Humane Society. I'm testifying on my own behalf. It was just through the Humane
Society I found out about today's Committee Meeting.

VICTORINO:

Any questions

testifier? Seeing none. Thank

II..U;;»'L.n...
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MS. IIDA: Thank you.

that would like to give
familiar gentlemen. Not
you get UU'J"F.U,

you.
MR. FISHER:
just like to speak very briefly on this subject because we lived
visited there for a long time.

Palm Springs and

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Excuse me, Mr. Fisher, would you introduce yourself even though we all
know.
MR. FISHER: I'm sorry.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. FISHER: Tony Fisher and I'm speaking just as a citizen. They had a, and have a dog park which
they call a bark park. Which we visited a lot of times and in fact they had two bark parks.
They had a little one for little dogs and a big one for big dogs. And
comments about
the size of the one Wailea which we use,
about
blocks

... (chuckled) . .. Questions

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you,
Members? Co-Chair Medeiros.
- 25-
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Fisher, good morning and nice to see you.
Size
the Wailea dog
for
testimony. Can
give me a rough

MR.

I
say it's probably, maybe
on a slope.
our
dog,
not too long ago and a lady had two big
we
our dog
went
going to be conflict.
BUJ.U"".

MEDEIROS:

a

a

IJJ.VUA""Jl"

of maybe an average--

MR. FISHER: Like the size of this room-CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: --residential lot?
MR. FISHER: --right here.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Oh. Size of this room. Okay.
MR. FISHER: Yeah. It's not very big.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: And what was, in your estimate, what was size of the

MEDEIROS: Okay.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO:

you.

- 26-

Florida?

Council of the County of Maui

November

2007

CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS:

IS

said taxes?

an

too

taxes?

of
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I did. Anyway, throughout Maui County we have a
drainage areas and some of them and, you know, there's one right next to Kihei Safeway that is
now being utilized by some soccer teams. And we've had a lot of opportunities over here in
regards to big drainage areas. If a dog park is created in a drainage area how would you feel?
MR. FISHER: Well it win wash away the pupus then what? I think as long as you can shut and lock
the gates in case it's pouring down rain, that somebody can come by and make sure there's not
people gonna get washed away as obviously just happened recently in Haiku. Then I think
that's okay. Any kind of, you need some grass, you need something that is other than dirt.
Although part of it could be dirt. But I have, any property that the County owns that could be
used in this regard I think is wonderful. Maybe take a part of a present park, for instance
somebody mentioned Keonekai, I guess you did, park which again for years was used in, and
still is used by a whole bunch of people go out there with their dogs. And I said to Nancy the
last
it be ulnnt1"'1"nl

;:selemg none.
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MR. FISHER: Thank you,

I appreciate
right along at this time I would like to ask the Director
Parks and Recreation, Tamara
Horcajo, to provide us with an overview on this matter. And if you want Mr. Buck to come in
and, and, and give his expertise I will allow that also.
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you, Co-Chair Victorino. And thank you, Bill Medeiros, for having this
meeting today and the Members of the Public Works and Facilities Committee for allowing us
the opportunity to bring dog parks to the forefront again for our Department. And thank you for
the testifiers who have come out in support of this project. During the ten years I've been with
the County Parks Department we've had numerous calls from community and organizations
requesting our assistance in building dog parks with them in partnership with the community.
And because of the current ordinance language and the leash laws identified in the two sections
of our County ordinance we have not been able to move forward in order to start creating the
partnerships that we need to create the parks, the dog parks within our community.

as
as
so we do have some expertise there as
So
Committee's feelings
dog parks and to
HU4UAU,",-U.>
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see if we can move forward.
wanted, and he'll ...

I win ask

he wanted to say a few words, or if you

I

MS.
the
so
purpose
not a perfect
because we
hear some comments
Aimee.
I apologize
on this but this thing was drafted maybe, way
time ago and it's just
finally coming up. I, there was a timeframe as far as the transmittal. And, and Aimee does
bring up a couple good points. But the, the main purpose of, when we're talking about this
drafting of this ordinance is to change the leash law to allow areas to have dogs run without a
leash. In some areas it's called a leash-less dog park or whatever. That was the main purpose
of this, so we could go ahead and, and move forward with the dog parks.
H u n .... '.'"'

It's very appropriate that we are having this discussion because
the latest Parks and
Recreation business magazine that a lot of the parks and recreation professionals said, it's titled,
"Going to the Dogs." So it is something that's going on throughout the United States. The last
National Recreation Parks Association conference--where there's about 7,000 parks and
recreation professionals, county council members, directors, lay people, volunteers--one of the
top educational sessions for the last two years and the same guy who has been doing it for the
last years is probably going to do it again this year is "dog parks
national design", and I
have a CD based on
latest of what he's done.

one
propagate adImI1ustrati
establish some
as
as
aggressive it cannot be there.
There's a whole bunch
rules and

to
being
dogs
not play, small children
not play in dog parks.
that we, we need to look at and
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establish these rules. But to have some
promulgated in, in regards to that.

that we need to have some administrative rules

course I
throughout the
States. There was one dog
when NACO was there last year
were certain areas his dog park
weren't
people who
community that
do a
area
dog park. So
mowed
basic reason
go on, going on.
So there's many

tnr'Ull"rI

Probably what we have mind is when we build, especially we have some additional lands,
we will have areas that will be small and large dog park areas. I think Joe, you brought,
Councilmember Pontanilla brought up about mixed-use areas. What they try to do in the new
design craze for dog parks, what they're trying to do is making it a family experience. So what
they are suggesting that, if you can do it is to build one, in a park that has everything; and it's
preferably in an area that has a parking lot already for a, a playground so maybe mom and dad
could take, you know, maybe mom could take the kids over play in the playground and dad can
take the dog and then have them run around in an area adjacent to it. Of course, that's all based
on, on designs and things like that so. That's about all I got I think right now.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Buck. Before I open the floor for questions from the, the
Committee Members. John, I have a question that's kind of beyond dog waste. The other
concern I have when you have an area
which a
of animals, especially dogs congregate
over a period
is ticks,
fleas.
things
dog owners

a
you dose it
treatment for, you know, whatever,
it have a chance to air out and, you know, and maybe
you have to spray some type of protection. We'll be, we'll be looking at that, we're just hoping
that the owners
dogs
take good care their dogs. That's one of the areas that
- 30-
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we're looking at, if
caned a rotation basis.

there,

there's a space that allows it

we'll

a, do what's

We've been talking about it for, for many years there's a need, I see a lot of dogs, more and
more people are moving into apartments and more and more big dogs are being there. And I
think it's about time that we do something about it and like I said earlier my comments, this
might not be the most perfect resolution but at least we got, at least we've started. And that's
more than I can say we've done in the last ten years so.

'-'U"'kUr;'~'"

I, and I, I tend to agree
we need to meet
I

next
want to
regarding
three dog parks and they're fairly new,
been existence for a
it's been the private non-profits who have worked with
parks department to initiate these
parks
the
these groups are encouraging. So I
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ourselves after that with getting the assistance from the community where they're requested
work in that way. Right now the fencing requirements would be the major cost as well as
any water or benches that would need to be required. And we are
that it
probably
us a
to
our
So we
I
I
just
to
one comment.
a group
does have about $lO,OOO set, set aside
us to start
project at Keonekai.
Fisher had talked
earlier.
probably be one of our
parks
be
to at
get
gates
fundings later down for
the park. We may have to look at some
some other supplies.
right now I think that'll probably be, we got
one in Wailea and
it's, it's pretty small but that'd be ideal for a small dog. So what we're kind of looking at is
what the plan is, is to look at Keonekai and that can maybe could be used for the large dogs and
then we'll let the one in Wailea be for the small dogs. You know, just kind of do that type of
signage. The staff...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That Wailea property is private? Privately owned and, and-MR. BUCK: The ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --provided for public use?
MR. BUCK: It's provided for public use. It's on County property that is maintained by, through
agreement with the Wailea Community Association. And what, I think the, the impetus of that
park was that
was
the general manager
who's
charge
running Wailea
'-"'Vu ....
u.HJ Association
had a
dog and
it
idea. I
ua ..

I

can
not read
regards to dogs.
they are cited
also a lot of people
something or talked about something the parks
probably want to see where it says in
Parks ordinance. And that's the reason
it may be
I, I thought
more
- 32-
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that it appeared in the County ordinance, especially dealing with parks and it was in Chapter 13
that it would be people would be more, will probably be looking at the Parks and Recreation
chapter as far as regulations.
I
it was appropriate to
it
too.
Counsel,
got any, you
sections
Code?
see a strong

it

VJ.'-'IJJ.'~J.H

it

comments

to

us

on

a

section of the Code it's in?
13 I believe it's very
MR. UEOKA: I believe Title 6 has its own set of fines and penalties. And
similar. I'm not 100 percent sure you could be fined for violating two sections with the same
act but I will check on that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So the way this Committee understands it currently, any dog
that goes, I guess outside of its property, private property and is older than four months old is
required to have a Maui County dog license? Is that a good understanding of this Committee's
part?
MS. HORCAJO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So any dog that goes into a, this potential future park that has no
license how you folks plan to treat that situation?
are to

I

it

I

maybe we
just leave
year we just want to get it going and
licensing and fees as is where it is currently. I will say that there's some areas in the, the
mainland that
dog parks are
to
a special, additional besides the dog license,
- 33-
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an additional pennit, a tag that the owner wears saying they, they, they paid a $50 fee to go to
the dog park. But we're not looking at that right now, we're just going to keep it like
everything,
our facilities basically free to the
fees we haven't
given
I
really want to
the
unless,
otherwise I
I
it at same
where
COUNCILMEMBER
you're going to come and ask me
parks
one fee
sense
us because
somebody is going to have to pay.
and again I
Anderson brought up a
good point. Do you
any issues or comments of, you know, I
agree we don't have
enforcement on, what good is it on the books, so do you folks have comments on enforcement
for us this morning or?
MS. HORCAJO: At this time we're just trying to change the language that we can designate areas
within the parks that we can look at creating the dog parks. We're taking one step at a time in
order to work with the community to come up with the rules and regs that will allow us to
appropriately have dog parks.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Are you only looking at public property at this point or you're just
looking at property in general?
MS. HORCAJO: At this point, we're just looking to create the ordinance so that we can have off-leash
dogs in the park. And as far as looking at specific properties that may be under the jurisdiction
of others like Public Works, other than Parks Department, we haven't quite taken it to that step
We are going to be looking
as
as
our

MR. BUCK: That question does come up, Mr. Chair,
question does come up. And
IS
question but
positive side everything, as long as the,
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the owners are responsible

actions of the dogs and which it is now. I will say that when

I was in Indianapolis two months ago this subject had came up and with their dog parks, and

was happening is
Mr.
dog
they come see
is change
Indianapolis is
City.

let's

example Mr.

dog gets

a fight

or whatever
two dogs
a

BUCK: No,
serious.
of what
were doing. Because what was
happening they were getting too many phone calls because nobody was taking ownership of the
dog so basically they just tightened up the ownership aspect. There's going to be some
concerns, I think the, the liability is not going to be really any different than it is probably now
with the, the, the problems we are having with the leash laws. But I think what the
establishment of the dog park is one, when the enforcement is done and somebody starts
grumbling where I'm going to run my dog, you know, the officers or even our staff or whatever
can, here's a list of, of the areas that you can let your dog run without a leash.

I, I know it's not convenient however you want to continue to let your dog run around loose
and get a lot of exercise without you having to get exercise 'cause some of us cannot keep up
with dogs then they have a place to go. And I think that's where we're looking at. It may, if
things are going, I don't think it mayor may not change our liability. I can't really answer that
but I think there, there is some concerns about it. But
direction that everybody's going,
I
once we establish
they're not really,
to

a

pru1l1~~rSjl1

Society in,
taking
you've already cre:ate:d
that meets today, today's needs. So is that the next
reinforce the existing or the proposed ordinance?
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MR. BUCK: Well our next step, you know, once we've, you know, addressed the, the leash law and
stuff, yes, we're going to set standards and stuff. And, and anybody wants, a lot of the
homework has already been done. I do have, I can get more copies of this CD
it's very
it
design
has
not
worked. There's a
dog parks
out certain areas, they're making recommendations
we're going to take basically they have said and I have a
ordinances and rules
regs.
yeah, we'll working down
because
more
the
I
been "''''''''''1''111
'cause
has been a call
it
being a, I, I
a public comment, I do not own a
dog. But I own a cat and he's just as spoiled as
person who owns a dog.
had a couple
friends with dogs and they're like the family, I mean it's just like my cat it's like the family, you
got to feed everyday, it doesn't get enough attention he's going to let you know and cry like a
baby does if they don't get enough attention or they don't get their food or whatever else needs
to be done.
But, yeah, that's going to be our next step, we will set the standards. Again we do have some
challenges and I think a lot of it has to do with the land issues as far as to do it right, we want to
try to do it right but then we may have to look at, okay, we may not have the small dog park
and the big dog park side by side but maybe we have a small area over here that, it's going to
be the small dog park and yes you're going to have to maybe have somebody play with the
small dog over here and then later on go to this other area for the big dog parks. But we do
have some challenges and we will work with the community and we win work with the
Humane Society and, and any group who really loves their dogs and want to have a good place
for them, we'll be working with that.

as
as
sornel)Ocly
our, our, hopefully it's going to be our
going to
Humane Society. I mean we have volunteers so hopefully, we don't
Society every time somebody refuses to pick up their poop.
you know, you
'''''HAUF,
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we're working our park rangers we'll be able to do that.
partnership.

They see that, you know, m

Chai11llan. Yes,
parks I
assume would
residential areas.
provisions for?
Because when you get dogs that are
leashed or
at
homes,
they
get free, they get really excited. . .. (end of tape, start
at '16 a. m.). .. They want to run
and just play. What happens? How do you address the nuisance of barking and yelping from
especially little dogs in dog parks dose to residential areas? Because not everyone works
during the day and sleeps at night, there's a lot of people that work at night and sleep during the
day. So what is the Parks' provisions to address that?
MS. HORCAJO: The identification and location of the dog parks is going to be crucial in any area.
And so it is our goal to work with the community and community groups to identify those
locations. We do have currently barking dogs or, you know, screaming kids next to existing
residential areas so it is a concern. But I think that that should be taken into account when
we're looking at the placement of these dog parks.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: And then abandoned dogs.
they take them to the dog park and they no
longer want their animal for whatever reason and leave it there so somebody has to call up
Animal Control
come
this abandoned
Department, what,
are your
plans

from my understanding and, and, and I can maybe be corrected
MR. BUCK: The purpose of
wrong. Is that when the dogs are
parks we want them to be in control
by the handler
or the owner at
Well what we're seeing is that dogs are being
and
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from my understanding talking to Aimee earlier that is a violation already if they, has to do with
the restraint law. And what's happening and we've, we've experience this where the people
go do something else, go play soccer or whatever and they got
dog play
and then
maybe a
dog comes
and
the dog.
not there to control
dog
know, lurnpllng
where
the leash law at least when they're
cOIltrcll. ""JAU'VH.'C,", C()fltr'Ol of the dog at
So
to """,,,1-..,-,.1
gated area
called a holding
holding area so you, you bring the dog with the leash
holding area and that's
you
take off the leash and then you open up the other gate to go outside. But at that point we want
to be sure that dogs are not being left out, unattended with no water, or whatever I think it's
just, and it might exist under Animal Control. But again I, we've been experiencing some of
those problems in the parks just by through observations and we just wanted to and maybe it's
not an appropriate place to put it under Chapter 13. But I thought it was a concern 'cause I've
seen it where the dogs are left alone and, and people were out swimming and, swimming or
something and the kid comes around and the dog goes after the kid. Because, you know, kids
are curious with dogs, I've seen it before, you know, when I was a small kid I saw at a picnic
by the police department, it was a policeman's picnic and somebody had their dog tied up and
the kid wanted to play with the dog and the dog went out and attacked the kid. You know, so
that's, that's the reason why, the rational behind that.
CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for that clarification. Because the dog parks are going to
of
be fenced
areas and being a user of softball fields, tennis courts, and beach parks.
know,
to
to UA~"'AA""'.u'...........

us.
a
project.
on,
I guess
these dog parks
we are saying, you
and see. We've had so many requests and demands
know, we, we do need your help. We can't be responsible for, you
continually
monitoring. So we
look to
assistance.
U""". . '","UAj;,.
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CO-CHAIR MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you.
just
personnel is stretched
already as far as--

but, yeah my concern was

the parks

Yes.

need to be attended to.
and, and
Council Chair
and Vice-Chair Mateo brought
about liability. It is a major concern,
we've been dealing
liability claims against the County recently and, and there was some
explanation by Mr. Buck about other jurisdictions, how they handle it. But the, the trend in, in
law is, you know, to me with what I see is that they'll file against every possible person or
entity in the claim and of course the County is probably at the top of the list if it's a County
facility. So I just caution you that, you know, liability is made a really important consideration
in your plans for this these facilities. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. You know, as I went through Title 6 in
regards to dog regulation "dangerous dogs". Whenever people have dangerous dogs and they
take it out, outside of the property, you know, they, they muzzle the dogs so that, you know, it
keeps them from biting people.
regards to the park itself, dog parks, have any thought been
considered in regards to
dogs need to be muzzled?

animal even with UH,~'''0
Because when
animal goes out it

the years
create the
more
it's going to
now
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And that animal
becomes more, more likely to be vicious even though with the muzzle.
And the Humane Society can comment, why don't you come up because I've been, I've, I've
studied that
about animals. And whenever you start putting constraints on animals,
especially tame
it
to create more HV';'UH~y
going out and somebody ties
so I
glVeme a

COUNCILMEMBER

They gotta tape your ...

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead.
MS. BOUCHARD: Yes, thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Jocelyn.
MS. BOUCHARD: A little bit Italian.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. BOUCHARD: And you can't

hands.

Yes.

now dogs can
dog
Right now
We would have
other
comment about attending our, our annual bark
the park. We had over
dogs there this
year, in fact Mayor Tavares made a comment that I hope doesn't offend anybody that, that the
dogs were better
most people
meetings that she had an~en(lea 1I"""{"·"",.,,1"I,,
- 40-

.......,........ WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

November 14,2007

You know, dogs are social creatures by nature, of course we have problems where there are, are
dogs that are more aggressive and that's why they separate by size and, and do a lot of these
things as welL But, you know, I encourage you when you are on the mainland
conferences
or vacations to
one
these parks or to come to one
I
of
a
worst
case
scenario
picturing sort
of the reason is
rules and regulations and,
play. So hopefully
that
The muzzling issue,
dogs are fUIlllllI1lg u"v,""u'U
That's how they, that's
they perspire is through
tongue. So we
with that from a humane standpoint let
very astute behavioral
our Co-Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MS. BOUCHARD: Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla Thank you very much, Jocelyn. Again, I
thank everyone for their comments, and any other questions for the Department? I'd like to
make a recommendation, if I may, if that's all right with the Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Well my recommendation is very simple. First of all, the
Department has also mentioned on a few occasions that they're wanting to make some changes.
We heard
Society, especially
Anderson
she'd like to

ACTION:

DEFER.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: No objections. Thank you very much, gentlemen. I appreciate
I'd like
to thank the Department, the Humane Society, and all the testifiers for their valuable
information today_
this
with no other--any announcements before I close the meeting?
With no
I
2007.
Committee
a.m.
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